Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory Board Meeting Minutes

August 19, 2010

Attendees:  

Ray Rauth

Charlie Beristain

Jason Stockmann

Tom Gutman

Richard Stowe (conference call)

David Head, CDOT Engineering

David Balzer, CDOT Bicycle and Pedestrian Coordinator

Colleen Kissane, Transportation Assistant Planning Director

Alan Stevens

Informal Announcements:  Bicycle Tour of Hartford on Sat., Sept 11

Chair’s remarks:

· Central CT Bicycle Alliance has gone statewide under the name “Bike Walk CT”

· Tristate Transportation Commission, DOT, and Bike/Ped Alliance are working together on bike and pedestrian issues

· Audit will occur in East Haven at a dangerous intersection

· Pedestrian safety audit using an audit form provided by the DOT

· Some progress has been made on the Tomlinson Bridge between ElmCityCycling, the DOT, and the Providence & Worcester Railroad

· Mountain biking woman was injured on MDC property.  MDC supplies water in the Hartford region.  Judge decided that an injured cyclist could sue the MDC.  Plaintiff had 10 expert witnesses and won $2.9 million award.  Similar lawsuits could close trails around the state.  Decision is being appealed.  Only solution is to change the immunity laws in the Recreational Use Act.  

· Massachusetts doesn’t have this problem; judges changed the meaning of “owner” so that it only applies to individual property owners and not municipalities.

· Ray was called by the Stamford Advocate about bikes hook on trains and his commentary ran on CBS Radio.  

· SWRPA and Bridgeport planning agencies are sounding more supportive of bicycles. Norwalk and Fairfield are working on bicycle and pedestrian plans.

· Jeanette Sadik-Kahn is making great inroads (quite literally) into New York City roads.  

· Erin Sturgis-Pascale’s husband is accepting a position in the Catskills and is resigning shortly.  

Approval of Agenda.  Seconded.  Agenda is approved.

Approval of July Minutes.  Second.   Minutes are approved.  
Report from the DOT

· Tomlinson Bridge improvements are ongoing, for both near-term and long-term solutions.

· Share the Road Campaign is ongoing.  Facebook page is upcoming. Board’s job will be to assemble mailing lists to get the word out on the Campaign.  Press Release upcoming.  Board members should have materials soon for us all to send out via our list serves.   Will partner with DMV, AAA, and the State Police to put up in their facilities.  

· Accident reporting is not yet live, but hopefully will be soon.  If multiple reports come in from an intersection, DOT will interface with local municipalities to address the hazard.  It will hopefully be live when the Share the Road press release goes out.  This is to supplement police reports.  It will provide extra information about the road conditions leading to the accident, helping the DOT address the issue.  [The DOT also has a reporting mechanism for state roads on the main DOT page, but this is aimed more at drivers.]  

· SeeClickFix is being used by more and more municipalities.  David Head did sign up to follow bike and ped issues in CT, but he was overwhelmed by about 400 emails per day.  

· Should we invite Ben Berkowitz from SeeClickFix to come up and present to the CB&PAB and the DOT about SeeClickFix?

· New Bike Map is up and running.  Trying to tie in with Google Maps routing.  

· CT Bicycle and Pedestrian Plan recommendations have been sent through the DOT and are being actively pursued. 

· How does the CB&PAB see evidence of the Plan’s recommendations being followed?  Either we should see the policies changing, or we should see tangible evidence in roadwork projects.

· One tangible manifestation on this is the Bike/Ped audit to ensure safe routes for seniors.

Tomlinson Bridge (Jason)

· Great improvements suggested at the follow-up meeting on Monday, Aug 19. 

· Stone dust will be used to temporarily fill the flangeway during the remainder of Q Bridge construction at the site of the crossing.  

· Areas of refuge will be created on either side of Route 1 near the tracks to enable cyclists to dismount and walk across away from the path of oncoming vehicles.

· Longer term, CDOT is considering removing a vehicle lane and striping 6’ bicycle lanes at the northern and southern edges of the roadway.

· Flange fillers are still being considered, but there has been resistance from the Providence and Worcester Railroad.

· CB&PAB should go on record as requesting detailed information on flange fillers from the DOT.

· David Head offered to pass along the Board’s request to the Rich Jankovich at DOT Rail Operations.

· The DOT interventions at the tracks show the power of persistent political pressure.   

· Start a CB&PAB listserve for the entire state.  

Elections

Nominations

Ray Rauth nominated to remain as Chairman.

Jason for Vice Chair
Alan for Vice Chair
Jason for Secretary
Charlie for Chair
Votes for Chair:

Ray votes for Charlie

John votes for Ray

Tom votes for Ray

Deb votes for Ray

Al votes for Ray

Jason vote Ray

Erin for Ray

Richard for Charlie

Rod for Ray

Ray is elected Chair.

Votes for Vice Chair:

Erin votes for Alan

Tom votes for Alan

Ray passes

Charlie votes for Alan

Richard votes for Jason

Jason will pass

Deb votes for Erin

John votes for Erin

Rod votes for Alan

Alan is elected Vice-Chair.

Vote for Secretary

Charlie votes for Jason

Erin votes for Jason

Tom votes for Jason

John votes for Jason

Deb votes for Jason

Richard votes for Jason

Jason is elected Secretary

Bicycle Hooks

· There was a story in the Stamford Advocate (Ray spoke with Martin Cassidy), and a follow-up on CBS Radio.  The issue of bike hooks was brought up.     

· Richard reports that the letter requesting Bicycle access on Amtrak now has around 30 co-signers.  This is especially important in the Hartford area, which only has Amtrak rail service.  

· Charlie asked about 29” wheels on the bike hooks.  

· Richard hasn’t spoken to the manufacturer about the design and whether it takes 29” wheels into consideration.

· Charlie:  What about small wheels (20”)?  

· Richard: Most likely not an issue.  

· Charlie: Why haven’t we seen a design?  Where do we get blueprints for a design?

· Richard: I think Metro North issued the Request for Proposals and made the selection.  

· David Head will call Eugene Colonese to find out about the designs.

· 2:35 Quorum lost due to Richard and Jason’s departure.  

Other business
· Charlie reported that Prof. Eric Jackson at UCONN has accident data covering the period 1992 to 2008 and is writing a grant request to locate events by latitude and longitude. 
· Concern was voiced that bike-ped recisions should not exceed the rates that will be applied to all other appropriations.  This concern should be expressed in an email to be sent to Commissioner before the end of August.

